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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on November 19, 2008. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Present: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson and Marty Bruns. Staff present: City Administrator, Dave Van Dee; Police Chief, Dennis Marks; City Engineer, Dick Ransom;  Guests: Jamey Parker, Joe Ahmann, Justin Lorezen, Heath Omar, Tom Padley, John Sehnert, Scott Studt, Wayne Compton, Devin Toll, Zach Novotny, Lindsay Willard, Cory Saunders, Jeff Gibbons, Colleen Dickerson, and Gazette Reporter John Schweitzer.
Bob Rampulla moved approval of the Agenda, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried.

Marty Bruns moved approval the following Consent Agenda items: bills presented; Finance Director’s Report for October 2008; City Clerk’s Reconciliation Report from October 2008; Received and file Department Reports: Community Development, Police, Fire, Maintenance and Park & Recreation; Mayor’s Report; Resolution #08-176A approving waiver of sewer fees 245 Creekview Court, second by Linda Bendixen. Motion carried.  

Amending Chapter 157 Electrical Code
Mayor Theis opened the public hearing at 7:01 P.M. for the consideration of amending the City of Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 157 Electrical Code; An Ordinance relating to the adoption by reference the ICC Electrical Code. 2006 Edition, and the National Electrical Code, 2008 Edition, and providing penalties.  There were no written or oral comments received at or prior to the public hearing. Public hearing closed at 7:01 P.M. 
Linda Bendixen placed Ordinance #626 amending Code of Ordinance Chapter 157 Electrical Code; An Ordinance relating to the adoption by reference ICC Electrical Code, 2006 Edition, and the National Electrical Code, 2008 Edition, and providing penalties on its first reading, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried. 
Bob Rampulla moved to waive the second and third reading of Ordinance #626 amending Code of Ordinance Chapter 157 Electrical Code; An Ordinance relating to the adoption by reference ICC Electrical Code, 2006 Edition, and the National Electrical Code, 2008 Edition, and providing penalties, second by Linda Bendixen. Motion carried.
Marty Bruns moved the adoption of Ordinance #626 amending Code of Ordinance Chapter 157 Electrical Code; An Ordinance relating to the adoption by reference ICC Electrical Code, 2006 Edition, and the National Electrical Code, 2008 Edition, and providing penalties, second by Linda Bendixen.  

Roll call vote:

AYES: Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa 

NAYS: None
Ordinance #626 adopted. 
Amending Chapter 110 Natural Gas Franchise 
Mayor Theis opened the public hearing at 7:04 P.M. for the consideration of amending City of Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 110 Natural Gas Franchise that grants MidAmerican Energy Co. the right and franchise to acquire, construct, erect, maintain, and operate in the City of Hiawatha a natural gas system, and to furnish and sell natural gas to the city and its inhabitants for a period of 25 years.  There were no written or oral comments received at or prior to the public hearing. Public hearing closed at 7:04 P.M. 

Marty Bruns placed Ordinance #627 amending Chapter 110 Natural Gas Franchise that grants MidAmerican Co. the right and franchise to acquire, construct, erect, maintain, and operate in the City of Hiawatha a natural gas system, and to furnish and sell natural gas to the city and its inhabitants for a period of 25 years on its first reading, second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried.
Linda Bendixen moved to waive the second and third reading of Ordnance #627 amending Chapter 110 Natural Gas Franchise that grants MidAmerican Energy Co. the right and franchise to acquire, construct, erect, maintain, and operate in the City of Hiawatha a natural gas system, and to furnish and sell natural gas to the city and its inhabitants for a period of 25 years, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried. 

Linda Bendixen moved the adoption of Ordinance #627 amending Chapter 110 Natural Gas Franchise that grants MidAmerican Energy Co. the right and franchise to acquire, construct, erect, maintain, and operate in the City of Hiawatha a natural gas system, and to furnish and sell natural gas to the city and its inhabitants for a period of 25 years, second by Nancy Melsa. 

Roll call vote:

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa 
NAYS: None
Ordinance #627 adopted.
Ahmann Properties L.L.C.-5 Year Development Agreement 
The City Council reviewed a five (5) -year development agreement between the City of Hiawatha and Ahmann Properties L.L.C. that would rebate certain taxes up to five (5) years for the construction of a 20,000 square foot facility with an estimated construction cost of $2,800,000.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #08-177 approving and authorizing the execution of an agreement for private redevelopment by and between the City of Hiawatha and Ahmann Properties, L.L.C., second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote:

AYES: Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson
NAYS: None
Resolution #08-177 adopted.

Hiawatha Newspaper-Jenny Maresh
On September 30, 2008 City Clerk, Kim Downs, Mayor, Tom Theis, City Administrator, Dave Van Dee and Deputy City Clerk Cindy Kudrna met with Jenny Maresh to discuss in further detail Ms. Maresh’s business plan, and what role the City would play in that plan. 
Ms. Maresh was asked to return to a city council meeting in November to present her ideas and business plan in further detail with the council. On November 13, 2008 the City Clerk called Ms. Maresh to remind her of that meeting and it was at that time Ms. Maresh shared with City Clerk, Kim Downs that she would like to hold off on the newspaper idea and revisit in the spring.

Fire Department-2008 Fire Truck Bids
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage reviewed with the City Council the 2008 fire truck bids for a rescue pumper. They are as followed:
· Demonstrator unit, with modifications to meet the specifications $634,367.00

· New unit built to specifications $549,521.00

Chief Nesslage explained that the demonstrator unit is higher because the cost of adding the additional functional items necessary to meet the operational needs for the vehicle. 

Nessalge stated that the above bids are only valid until November 28, 2008. After November 28 the bid price would increase by another $16,000.00.This is due to the 2009 regulatory changes that would increase the product cost of the truck (i.e. emission and safety standards) After December 31, 2008, the bid would be considered invalid. 

Nesslage recommend the purchase of the new built rescue pumper of $549,521.00 and requested council approval and ask the city council to allow the pre-pay of $400,000.00 upon signing the contract. This new unit will replace the 281-1986 Pierce Pumper and the 281-1190 Cayl Craft Rescue. 

Nesslage requested council approval of a down payment of $400,000.00. Nesslage explained in further detail that the city would receive 7.25% interest on the $400,000.00 until the money is drawn down. The money would be drawn down at various points during the construction of the fire truck. Nesslage estimated that the city would save approximately $14,205.00 of the above price.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #08-178 authorizing the Fire Department to purchase a new rescue engine in the amount of $549,521.00 from Clarey’s Safety Equipment of Rochester MN. and additionally authorizes the pre-payment of $400,000.00 towards the purchase of the new rescue engine pumper

Roll call vote:

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None
Resolution #08-178 adopted.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #08-179 declaring an official intent under treasury regulations 1.150-2 to issue debt to reimburse the City for certain original expenditures paid in connection with the specific project. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson 

NAYS: None 

Resolution #08-179 adopted. 

Introduction of New Fire Fighter Volunteers Members
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage introduced the following fire fighter volunteer members: Justin Lorenzen, Devin Toll, Zach Novotny, Lindsay Willard, Cory Saunders, Jeff Gibbons, Colleen Dickerson, Jamey Parker. Elisa Forcht and Jake Hatch were absent.
Comprehensive Plan Update

Council reviewed the scope of work agreement by Veenstra & Kimm to provide planning and engineering services that are needed to update the City of Hiawatha’s Comprehensive Plan. Veenstra & Kimm will update the existing land use plan that represents the city’s current policies, identify community needs, issues, and concerns regarding future growth and the development of the city. The last comprehensive plan was updated in 1998 and the latest map is estimated to be five (5) years old.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #08-180 awarding the City of Hiawatha Comprehensive Plan Update contract to Veenstra & Kimm with an estimated contract cost of $31,942.00, second by Linda Bendixen. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None

Resolution #08-180 adopted. 

Longfellow Square 6th Addition-Accepting Improvements and Releasing Development Agreement
City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed and recommends council approval accepting the public improvements for Longfellow Square 6th Addition that included sanitary sewer, water main, drain tile, storm sewer, and concrete pavement work. Ransom also noted that the city has received the necessary maintenance bonds for the submitted work and recommends releasing the development agreement that was executed on July 2, 2008. 
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #08-181 accepting improvements for Longfellow Square 6th Addition and releases the development agreement executed on July 2, 2008, second by Marty Bruns. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None

Resolution #08-181 adopted.
Tax Increment Financing Indebtedness Fiscal Year Beginning July 1, 2009
Finance Director, Laurie Hebl has requested council approval for the Tax Increment Financing Indebtedness for Fiscal Year beginning July 1, 2009 as required by Iowa Code Section 403.19.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #08-182 approving Fiscal Year beginning July 1, 2009 Tax Increment Financing Indebtedness, second by Dick Olson. 
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Linda Bendixen
NAYS: None

Resolution #08-182 adopted. 

Tax Certification of Tax Increment Financing (TIF) 
Finance Director, Laurie Hebl has requested council approval for the Tax Certification of Tax Increment Financing as required by Iowa Code Section 403.19 to be certified to the County Auditor by December 1, 2008 in the amount of $1,852,824.00 for FY 2010 collections.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #08-183 approving the Certification of TIF funds to the Linn County Auditor by December 1, 2008 in the amount of $1,852,824.00 for Fiscal Year 2010 collections, second by Bob Rampulla. 

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson
NAYS: None
Resolution #08-183 adopted. 

Joint Sanitary Sewer 28E Agreement with the City of Marion for the Ushers Ferry and 6th Avenue Sanitary Sewer Project
Council reviewed a 28E Agreement with the City of Marion for a joint sanitary sewer project to perform trenchless repairs to the Ushers Ferry and 6th Avenue Sanitary Sewer Repair Project. These repairs would complete the first phase of the sanitary sewer videoing and repairs project.
Linda Bendixen presented RESOLUTION #08-184 approving the 28E Agreement for the sanitary sewer slip lining project participation along the Ushers Ferry and 6th Avenue Collector System, second by Bob Rampulla. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa

NAYS: None

Resolution #08-184 adopted.
Heritage Green Creek Maintenance Project FY 2010

City Engineer, Dick Ransom has prepared a timeline for the Heritage Green Creek Maintenance Project. The timeline includes a one (1) year period for the U.S. Army Core of Engineers to review and approve an individual permit for the creation of the wetland detention basin and in accordance to the city’s capital improvement program plan. Work would begin in June 2009 and end April 2011.
Council member, Dick Olson shared his concerns regarding the timeline dates. Olson does not want it to look as though the city was delaying the project. Ransom stated that the timeline is not delaying the project; the city will begin the project as discussed in the first capital improvement work session. Ransom stated that there will be additional time to take into consideration due to the fact that the city will need to track over the wetland needing to await a permit from the Core of Engineers before proceeding. 

Council member, Linda Bendixen asked if the city could begin the process earlier. Ransom stated that the project in is the Capital Improvement Plan as such and that council would need to authorize the earlier start date. 

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #08-185 approving the timeline schedule for the FY 2010 Heritage Green Creek Maintenance Project (Alwine Ct.) as submitted by the City Engineer with possible acceleration date, second by Dick Olson. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Linda Bendixen 

NAYS: None 
Resolution #08-185 adopted. 
Begin the Process for purchase of a vacant parcel of land (previously known as 96 North Center Point Road)
The City Council has determined the need to purchase a vacant parcel of land located at the southeast corner of Fisher Street and North Center Point Road previously known as 96 North Center Point Road and have instructed the City Administrator to begin the process for the purchasing of such land. City Administrator, Van Dee did express his concerns of possible environmental issues due to the earlier presence of underground fuel tanks.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #08-186 directing the City Administrator to proceed with the process for the purchasing of a vacant parcel of land located at the southeast corner of Fisher and North Center Point Road, second by Linda Bendixen
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Linda Bendixen

NAYS: None 

Resolution #08-186 adopted.

Finance Director Position  

Council member, Linda Bendixen opened the discussion by stating that she would like to wait to fill the Finance Director’s position till after the first of the year. Bendixen would like the City Clerk and the Deputy City Clerk to take on that role until then. 
Council member, Marty Bruns questioned the checks and balances that need to be in place. City Administrator, Dave Van Dee stated that the Deputy City Clerk, Cindy Kudrna would like to have the opportunity to learn the position.  Van Dee also stated that he would like to keep the Clerk’s department and the Finance department’s separate to stay in compliance with the segregation of duties. 

Council member, Dick Olson shared that he had spoken to Laurie Hebl regarding Cindy’s abilities. Hebl expressed her comfort in Cindy taking on the finance director’s responsibilities. 

Van Dee stated that the City Clerk and Deputy City Clerk can take on the additional duties for a short period of time, but at some point the City would need to hire someone for one of the positions whether it be the finance director or the deputy clerk. 

Council member, Marty Bruns questioned why we would wait to fill the position. Council member, Linda Bendixen stated that she had done both the city clerk and the deputy clerk’s duties by herself. Bruns responded by saying that we are a different city and have more dollars now then we did then. 

City Administrator, Van Dee iterated that staff will take on the additional responsibilities for a short period of time and that we will discuss this again in January. 

Council member, Bob Rampulla stated to the City Administrator that the city will have to compensate wages for the City Clerk and the Deputy Clerk. Van Dee agreed. 

Council member, Dick Olson asked about Cindy Kudrna’s background. City Administrator, Van Dee stated that Cindy has five (5) years of previous experience with the City of Delhi and that she and the City Clerk both have the software knowledge that is needed for the position. 

Council agreed to give the Deputy Clerk, Cindy Kudrna the opportunity to fill the Finance Director’s position in the interim. 

Council Report:
Mayor Theis spoke with the council in regards to a Washington D.C. trip in February that he would like to attend along with the City Administrator or council person.

Council referred to an FYI document that was submitted in regards to Jan Kvach’s drainage concerns. City Administrator, Dave Van Dee stated the information enclosed in their council packet was factual information provided by the Community Development Director, Mark Powers and City Engineer, Dick Ransom. Van Dee asked if the Council would like to place this item onto the next agenda for discussion. 
Council member, Dick Olson stated that according to the information that he was provided, the concerns expressed by Ms. Kvach is not an issue and the installation of a berm would not be in her best interest.

Council member, Marty Bruns stated that the council needs to get this on an agenda to discuss and address any concerns that may or may not need remedied. 

Council member, Linda Bendixen asked if the water is draining towards her property because of the lot behind her is not completed. City Engineer, Dick Ransom said, “No”, this area is not affecting her. Ransom additionally stated that the Community Development Department has asked for a revised site plan to address any concerns we may have with the developer. 

Council member, Bob Rampulla stated that the city needs to use their teeth. City Engineer, Dick Ransom says the teeth are in the code, until the developer meets the city’s requirements they will be affected economically denying occupancy. 

City Engineer, Dick Ransom stated he and the city staff will contact and meet with Jan Kvach as soon as possible and they will extend the same invitation to the developer.  
City Administrator, Dave Van Dee noted the next budget meeting will be held on December 15, 2008 and not December 1, 2008.
Council member, Nancy Melsa shared that the 3rd Annual Holiday Parade is scheduled for December 12, 2008 at 6:00 P.M. Parade routes will remain the same as last year. 
Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn at 8:38 P.M., second by Linda Bendixen. Motion carried. 


















            


Thomas A. Theis, Mayor 
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     Kim Downs, City Clerk

